Graduate Studies Committee

Minutes of October 14, 2008

Members present: Debi Prasad Choudhary, Thomas Devine, Jared Rappaport, Jennifer Romack, Merril Simon, Jackie Stallcup, Mary Woodley

Excused: Philip Gorman, Leilani Hall, Vickie Jensen, David Moguel, Bruno Osorno
Executive Secretary:  Mack Johnson

Guests: Elizabeth Adams, Beverly Cabello, Deborah Cours, Robert Espinoza, Harry Hellenbrand, Karen Kearns, Diane Schwartz, Christina von Mayrhauser, Thelma Vickroy

Staff:  Hedy Carpenter, Gloria Roberts

I. Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 2:15 p.m.

II. Approval of Minutes

Minutes of the September 16th meeting were approved.

III. Announcement

Hedy Carpenter announced that over 200 students attended the Advancement to Graduate Education (A.G.E.) Conference. 

IV. Curriculum Review
A.  Mike Curb College of Arts, Media and Communication

Cinema and Television Arts

1.  Course modification proposal in CTVA 428-Writing Screenplay Comedy to change requisites was approved.

B. College of Engineering and Computer Science

Civil Engineering and Applied Mechanics

1.  Program modification proposal in the M.S. in Engineering: Option Structural Engineering to change the pattern of elective courses was approved. 

C. College of Science and Mathematics

Biology

1.  Course modification proposal in BIOL 575/L-Electron Microscopy in Biomedical Sciences and Lab to change course title, course abbreviation, course description, and requisites was approved.


     Geology

1.  Course modification proposal in GEOL 535-Field Geology IV to change course title, course abbreviation, course description, and requisites was approved.

2. New course proposal in GEOL 430-Summer Field Geology was approved.

V. Discussion Items
The committee discussed their concerns for the curriculum review process for the Tseng College of Extended Learning.  Mack Johnson explained that extended learning programs are always housed in departments and departments have academic control of the curriculum.  The programs may be administered through extended learning, but extended learning does not have final approval on curricular matters.  He added that the approval must come through the same process as state support programs.  The extended learning committee will review proposals, but they are aware that they do not have final approval authority in terms of the curriculum content of those programs.  

Deborah Cours reported that the Knowledge Management program uses courses that are KM courses not business courses, but are business topics that did come up through our college as courses.  Johnson suggested to develop some guidelines or policy statements for approval processes to be able to ensure the outcome. 

At 3:00 p.m., Provost Hellenbrand joined the meeting, and the GSC members discussed their concerns regarding several issues related to programs at CSUN, a perceived push to start new graduate programs, the growth of existing graduate programs, and the resources allocated to these programs.  

GSC members asked how new programs were being—or were going to be—developed.

Provost Hellenbrand explained the University’s position is to grow graduate programs that are regionally focused. Further, he noted that decisions regarding which programs would be developed and how they would be constructed would be made locally, at the college level.  

In response to concerns about uniformity and fairness across programs, he noted that there cannot be uniformity across programs because of accreditation standards and finances.  Dr. Hellenbrand stated that FTE targets are already set in the divisions.  In relation to growth, he said “We think there is reason to grow some of these programs,” but he also noted that “Because of the sophisticated nature of those programs we cannot get into the business of micromanaging those things centrally.  You have to take a look at it division by division.  For example, there are some areas where there’s great pressure to grow like Health and Human Development.  There is so much pressure across a variety of programs that we are going to need to choose which ones are pursued.  I think we go at it unit by unit and we take a look at those things.”  More generally, he noted that because there are not unlimited funds, “the money issues are a shell game; we are just sort of moving money around.  We are still essentially robbing Peter to pay Paul.”  

GSC is concerned with faculty workload issues.  Prior to the Provost joining the meeting, the members discussed whether faculty are similarly compensated across different programs for similar types and amounts of work related to graduate programs. In regard to this concern, GSC Chair Mary Woodley asked if Dr. Hellenbrand could suggest to deans models of ideal ratios of faculty workload with allocation of resources.  

The Provost suggested that we ask Diane Stephens to send us the latest Student/Faculty Ratio (SFR) information and see if we can get a breakdown in the SFRs for graduate programs.  
Jennifer Romack discussed how individuals are rewarded who are working with graduate students.  Romack also asked if there could be a way in which a department creates a graduate faculty versus undergraduate faculty? Hellenbrand said “Yes and no.  You cannot define faculty in ways that the contract doesn’t define them right now.  But what you can do is operate under MOUs, set up work contracts with people who do various things.  The bottom line is if you want people to do certain things then you should find a way to give them credit for it.”  He also noted that “The battle is that these things must be departmentally driven.”  

Moving into a broader discussion triggered by this issue, he noted that “The data that we put together so far if you compare the research we do here to other MA1 universities we end up doing more work, we are turning out more research than most of the MA1 universities and the number of publications that we do and grants and contracts we pursue and the presentations that we do.”
Moving into the close of the discussion, the Provost suggested that the GSC focus on developing specific data requests and noted that he would send us stats on faculty productivity when a data sheet on this was ready:  “We are trying to get a sheet together that will give us the grants and contracts people do, publications that they do as a unit, presentations they do as a unit.  The master sheet should be done in about a month.”  He noted that information about student/faculty ratios are currently available from the dean’s office in each college and suggested that it would be useful to come up with requests for data that could be compared with other, similar U.S. institutions.  He also suggested that GSC consider data from two specific perspectives:  “Think of it as two sets of measures that you want.  One is input measures that take a look at how many people are doing what.”  The other, he says, is “output measures:  what constitutes productivity for the RTP process”  

Once GSC has specific data, he encouraged the committee to invite him back for further discussion.
Mary suggested that the committee discuss the kind of measures for Harry to bring to Bettina.  The committee discussed the following types of data to request:  
1. The number of graduate students in different programs across disciplines.

2. SFRs – student/faculty ratios.

3. What departments have thesis as a culminating experience?

4. How many graduate students are there per advisor?

5. What is the percentage of students who complete a thesis?

6. Get the FTES amount.

7. How many dollars are there from the differential and how does that reflect what the departments are receiving?

8. How many new graduate students came to CSUN since the differential came into effect?

9. Graduate fees are higher, so how does that reflect in what the departments 

      actually receive in resources to support graduate students.

VI. Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 3:56 p.m.
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